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Dental caries on the 
increase in 
developing countries 

Dental caries is "very 
low" or "low" in most deve
loping countries, but is in
creasing rapidly, particularly 
in the urban areas, an analysis 
of information in WHO's 
Global Oral Data Bank 
shows. In the developed 
countries, on the other hand, 
where caries has been "high" 
or "very high" in the recent 
past, a declining trend can be 
discerned. 

Data on periodontal disea
ses- involving the gums and 
tissues that support the teeth 
in the jaws-present a differ
ent picture. Many developing 
countries show high disease 
levels and industrialized 
countries tend to have a 
rather low level, although 
there are exceptions. 

Under its oral health pro
gramme WHO collaborates 
with 20 to 30 countries each 
year in the planning of sur
veys and summarization of 
data . Data from all surveys 
which receive assistance, as 
well as from others using 
WHO methods and criteria, 
are included in the oral data 
bank. WHO's services also 
include the development and 
testing of manuals and 
methodology for use m 
countries. 

The incidence of oral 
disease is assessed on the 
basis of the average number 
of "decayed, missing or filled 
teeth" ( D M FT) at 12 years of 
age. Global levels of caries 
are characterized according 
to OM FT averages as follows : 
0.0-1.1 very low; 1.2-2.6 
low; 2.7 -4.4 moderate; 
4.5-6.5 high; 6.6 and above 
-very high. 

The rising trend of dental 
caries in the developing 
countries is indicated by such 
figures as the following. In 
Ethiopia, for example, the 
DMFT average for 12-year
olds in 1958 was 0.2; in 1975 
it was 1.5. In Kenya the figure 
rose from 0.1 in 1952 to 1.7 
in 1973. The northern prov-

ince of Nigeria recorded a rise 
from 1.1 in 1963 to 2.5 in 
1973. The trend indicates that 
the disease increased from 
"very low" level to "low" 
level. 

A much higher incidence 
and sharper increase is found 
in some countries, such as 
Japan where the DMFT aver
age for 1'2-year-olds was 2.8 
(moderate) in 1957 and 5.9 
(high) in 1975; for urban 
Italy the corresponding fig
ures are 3.0 (moderate) in 
1966 and 6.9 (very high) in 
1977. 
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Children in a Thai village 
learn how to care for teeth. 

Some countries such as 
Norway and Canada show 
very little change in the OM FT 
averages for 12-year-olds 
over long periods of time : 
Norway 12.0 (very high) iri 
1940-12.6 (very high) in 
1973; Canada 8.5 (very high) 
in 1958-8.0 (very high) in 
1977. 

A different picture is seen 
in some developed countries 
where dental caries is known 
to have prevailed at very high 
levels but where successful 
oral health programmes have 
resulted in a dramatic de
cline. Examples of the effec
tiveness of such preventive 
programmes as water and salt 
fluoridation, topical appli
cation of fluoride, and regular 
oral hygiene and health edu
cation for 1 0 to 15 years and 
even longer, are furnished by 
Switzerland and Australia. 

In Switzerland, for in
stance, the DMFT average for 

12-year-olds in 1963 was 
"very high" for the entire 
country; by 1974-75 many 
parts of the country with pre
ventive programmes came in 
the "low", "moderate" and 
"high" categories. A similar 
trend is noticeable in Aus
tralia where in 1956 all areas 
were in the "very high" cate
gory but the picture changed 
to "high" and "moderate" in 
1974-77. 

What are the implications 
of the rising incidence of 
dental disease for the WHO 
Member States' goal of 
health for all by the year 2000? 
WHO is proposing "3 DMF 
teeth at 1 2 years by the year 
2000" as the global goal in 
oral health. This "moderate" 
level is found in the vast 
majority of . the developing 
countries, and it is considered 
a realistic goal for many 
countries that already have 
preventive programmes in 
oral health. 

The crucial question, of 
course, is trained staff to run 
the preventive and curative 
programmes. If we take the 
D M FT average for develop
ing countries at 3 and for 
industrialized countries at 8 
as indicating the present 
disease levels, the developing 
world, with a population of 
2,800 million, will require 
700,000 dental operators to 
provide the necessary pre
ventive and curative care. The 
developed countries, with 
their higher levels of dental 
disease but one quarter of the 
population-700 million
will also need the same 
number. 

If preventive programmes 
are successful in lowering the 
global level to 3 DMFT by the 
year 2000, the developing 
countries will need approxi
mately 667,000 dental oper
ators and the industrialized 
countries 167,000. 

The present strength of 
dental manpower in the 
world is about 91 ,000 in 
developing countries, and 
490,000 in industrialized 
countries. 

The need for integrated 
planning of preventive and 
treatment services and man
power production is being 
recognized as urgent to 
achieve the goal of an average 
of no more than 3 DMF teeth 
at the end of the coming two 
decades. 

Asian countries 
sign Charter for 
Health Development 

Indonesia became the fifth 
country in WHO's South East 
Asia Region to put the official 
seal of approval on the Asian 
Charter of Health when 
Health Minister Suwardjono 
Surjaningrat signed it at a 
ceremony in Djakarta last 
April, along with Or V. T. H. 
Gunaratne, WHO Regional 
Director. 

The Charter, which ex
presses the aspirations of the 
peoples of the Region for 
health improvement as an in
tegral part of their national 
drives for social and eco
nomfc development, was 
signed by Bangladesh, India, 
Sri Lanka and Thailand at 
separate ceremonies in their 
respective capitals last Febru
ary. The document, which 
has already been endorsed by 
the countries of the Region at 
the thirty-first session of the 
Regional Committee in 1978, 
is expected to be signed by 
the remaining governments 
later this year. 

The purposes of the Char
ter, as set out in Article 1, are: 

- To serve as the decla
ration of principles and ex
pression of the consensus of 
the people and the govern
ments of the countries on 
common health problems 
considered by them as having 
high priority and requiring 
urgent and concerted action, 
and to focus national, regional 
and international attention on 
these needs; 

- To facilitate and ratio
nalize the mobilization, pro
vision and utilization of ade
quate national funds and · 
resources to tackle priority 
health problems; 

- To promote inter-
country consultation and 
collaboration and to foster 
close international cooper
ation, and 

- To provide a common 
basis for formulating health 
plans, programmes and pro
jects in the best way possible, 
within the framework of 
national, regional and global 
development policies. 

The objectives of the Char
ter include improvement of 
the levels of health in the 



agreed priont1es of: primary 
health care, appropriate man
power development, provi
sion of safe water and sanita
tion, promotion of maternal 
and child health, control 
of communicable diseases 
(especially malaria and the 
diseases against which effec
tive immunization agents are 
available), and the improve
ment of nutrition . 

Strategies to secure 
health for all/2000 

The Declaration of Alma
Ata, adopted by the Interna
tional Conference on Primary 
Health Care at Alma-Ata, 
USSR, in September 1978, 
called for a revolution in 
health care designed to en
sure an acceptable level of 
health for all citizens of the 
world by the year 2000. This 
call is being answered by 
many countries now engaged 
in formulating their strategies 
for health reform and many 
have embarked on their im
plementation. 

Political commitment to 
the proclaimed goal has been 
high-evidence of it may be 
seen in numerous statements 
by national leaders, the sign
ing of regional health charters 
affirming people's right to 
health, and in the call of the 
UN General Assembly, urging 
countries to give due recog
nition to health promotion as 
an integral part of social
economic progress. 

Many countries have set 
up or revitalized national 
health councils to ensure a 
multisectoral approach to 
health imp·rovement. Despite 
limited resources, some 
countries are stepping up 
health spending on the rural 
and urban poor. 

In a world in which con
frontation and conflict often 
characterize international re
lations, Dr Halfdan Mahler, 
W H 0 · s Director- General, 
notes the "refreshing con
trast" of cooperation in the 
field of health. In his report 
on the Work of WHO, 1978-
79, he says much goodwill to 
cooperate in social and eco
nomic development has been 
generated by the drive to
wards Health for All. If only 
politicians and economic 
planners could capitalize on 
this goodwill, he states, 
recent events in national and 
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A communication tool 
of much value in Africa. 

international health work, 
with their emphasis on multi
sectoral action for develop
ment, could help to establish 
a true New International 
Economic Order. 

Africa: PHC needs 
mass media support 

A "glaring deficiency" in 
most African countries in the 
provision of communication 
and information support to 
Primary Health Care (PHC) 
was noted by a working 
group of African journalists 
and educators convened by 
UNICEF and WHO in Gabo
rone, Botswana, last autumn 
to consider the role of the 
mass media in promoting 
PHC. 

In its report recently made 
available, the group un
derscores the deficiency at 
two levels: firstly, decision
makers and policy- planners 
generally lack the information 
that would motivate them to 
commit themselves to the 
PHC approach and allocate 
more resources to meet the 
health needs of the rural 
majority; secondly, the com
munities themselves have 
not yet received the stimula
tion of ideas that would re
lease their energies and enlist 
their participation in solving 
their own health problems 
through a workable PHC 
system. 

The group is of the view 
that the situation cannot be 
rectified without a special 
effort at "educating" those 

working for the mass media 
as well as technical staff in 
the health and other fields of 
development. The develop
ment of a PHC communica
tions strategy and creation of 
national task forces to co
ordinate use of mass media 
for development purposes 
has been recommended. 

Mass media personnel 
should be involved in plan
ning PHC activities, it is sug
gested, not only as reporters 
but as active participants. 
They should also be given 
facilities to work with and 
support the communities by 
helping them to clarify their 
needs, identify ways of deal
ing with these needs, and 
give publicity to community 
achievements. To ensure the 
accuracy and public appeal 
of the health messages there 
should be a continuous dia
logue between the media 
people and the health of
ficials. 

Due to a low level of 
literacy, transport difficulties 
and limited use of television, 
radio should be given special 
priority in communicating 
with the rural population, the 
working group recommends. 
Radio programmes should 
be coupled with listening 
groups, prepared leaders, and 
supplementary written and 
visual material. 

Commercial advertising 
through the mass media, one 
of the recommendations says, 
should be "censored" so that 
it may not be used to promote 
bottle-feeding, smoking, al
cohol, and unnecessary pa
tent medicines. 

WHO, UNICEF and other 
international agencies are 
urged to help strengthen 
national efforts in communi
cating the PHC message 
through the mass media. 

In the next issue 
Prime Minister lndira Gandhi 
of India contributes an out
spoken Introduction to the 
August-September issue of 
World Health, which looks 
forward to the launch of the 
International Water Supply 
and Sanitation Decade. 
Between 1981 and 1990, a 
global effort will be made to 
attain the goals of the 
Decade. Other contributors 
to this double issue of the 
magazine describe how 
these goals may be reached . 
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